# Connor, Robert Digges Wimberly 11

# **Connor, Robert Digges Wimberly**

by H. G. Jones, 1979

26 Sept. 1878-25 Feb. 1950

See also: George Whitfield Connor [2], brother.



A 1973 portrait of Robert Digges Wimberly Connor by William C. Fields. Image from the North Carolina Museum of History

North Carolina Museum of History. [3]Robert Digges Wimberly Connor, historian and archivist, was born in Wilson, the fourth child and third son of the twelve children of Henry Groves [4] and Kate Whitfield Connor. His father, an attorney, served as a member of the state senate and the house of representatives, of which he was speaker in 1899, and was a judge of the superior court, associate justice of the Supreme Court of North Carolina [5], and judge of the U.S. District Court.

Connor attended the public schools of Wilson and in 1899 received his Ph.B. degree from The University of North Carolina [6], where, in his senior year, he was editor-in-chief of all three student publications—the newspaper, the literary magazine, and the yearbook. From 1899 to 1903 he was engaged in public school work at Winston, Oxford, and Wilmington, and from 1904 to 1907 he served as secretary of the educational campaign committee in the office of the superintendent of public instruction.

In 1903, Connor was appointed by Governor Charles B. Aycock [7] to membership on the newly established North Carolina Historical Commission [8]; for four years he served as the unsalaried secretary of the commission. Recognizing that a larger appropriation and more comprehensive legislation were needed for the historical commission to become an effective historical agency, Connor prepared and had published in 1906 an ambitious plan providing the basis for a new legislative act the following year. He then accepted the salaried secretaryship of the historical commission and during the next fourteen years was primarily responsible for the development of one of the nation's outstanding state historical agencies. In 1943 the commission became the North Carolina State Department of Archives and History [9], characterized by Connor's long-time friend and colleague Waldo Gifford Leland as "a model historical agency, and a living monument to Robert Connor." In addition to his official duties, Connor was secretary of the North Carolina Teachers' Assembly from 1906 to 1912; president (1912) and secretary (1913–20) of the North Carolina Literary and Historical Association [10]; member (1913–20) and secretary (after 1915) of The University of North Carolina Board of Trustees; president of the General Alumni Association of the university from 1917 to 1921; and, during World War I, member of the National Board of Historical Service.

During the academic year 1920–21, Connor was on leave for graduate study at Columbia University. Shortly after his return to North Carolina he resigned as secretary of the historical commission, noting that he had "seen the Commission grow from nothing but an idea and a hope to its present position of importance and influence among its kind in the United States." He accepted the Kenan Professorship in History and Government at The University of North Carolina, where he

1

soon became identified as one of the university's most popular teachers and most productive scholars. A colleague wrote, "Careful preparation of lectures, systematic organization of materials, clarity and wit in presentation were characteristic of his teaching."

Connor's contributions to the field of archival administration were not forgotten, however, for when the position of archivist of the United States was created in 1934, the executive committee of the American Historical Association asked to be permitted to recommend his name to President Franklin D. Roosevelt. At first Connor declined but, upon prodding by J. Franklin Jameson and other leaders of the association, he yielded; on 14 July 1934, Jameson wrote President Roosevelt that Connor was "a man of great administrative capacity, a man of force and character who would wish and would be able to place the new institution on a high level and maintain it there, a man of affairs and action, yet one of quiet and agreeable ways, who has shown by his success in dealing with the North Carolina Legislature the tact and considerate spirit which a novel institution like the National Archives will require. . . . " Three months later the chief executive offered and Connor accepted the position.



A photograph of Robert Digges Wimberly Connor published in 1921. Image from Digital NC, University of

North Carolina at Chapel Hill. [11]The tasks confronting the first archivist of the United States were monumental: the building was not yet finished; a staff had to be employed and trained; a 150-year backlog of records had to be assembled, arranged, and made available to researchers; and both government officials and the public had to be educated to the meaning of what to most of them was a vague word—"archives." That Connor succeeded was attested by Roosevelt, who, upon Connor's resignation in 1941, wrote, "As the first Archivist of the United States you have not only laid the foundation but have built the actual structure of an extremely important and permanent repository for American historical source material. Your record is one which will always be acclaimed with well-deserved appreciation." Connor later recounted some of his vicissitudes in an article, "Adventures of an Amateur Archivist [12]," in the 1943 American Archivist.

Connor thus earned the distinction of being the first archivist of both his native state and his nation. But his desire to return to the classroom drew him back to Chapel Hill in 1941, in the newly established Craige Professorship of Jurisprudence and History. He continued his teaching until his retirement in 1949, but his archival interests led him to the presidency of the Society of American Archivists (1941–43) and to the chairmanship of the North Carolina Historical Commission (1942–43) and of the executive board of its successor, the Department of Archives and History (1943 until his death).

An inspiring teacher and pioneering archivist, Connor made yet another contribution to scholarship through his many writings. His first major work, *Cornelius Harnett: An Essay in North Carolina History* [13] (1909) won the Patterson Memorial Cup, and his *Makers of North Carolina History* [14] (1911) was for many years a basic public school textbook. In 1919 he joined with two other outstanding North Carolina historians, J. G. deRoulhac Hamilton [15] and William K. Boyd [16], in a three-volume *History of North Carolina* [17]; Connor furnished the first volume, covering the colonial and revolutionary periods. His most ambitious work, however, was the two-volume *North Carolina: Rebuilding an Ancient Commonwealth* (1929), the best standard state history published to that time. His bibliography was extensive, including dozens of articles. He also edited numerous issues of the *North Carolina Manual*, including the one for 1913, which was perhaps the most frequently used book published in North Carolina before the middle of the twentieth century. Connor has been characterized by a colleague as "amongst that small group which in the twentieth century for the first time began the literary production by North Carolinians that attracted more than local distinction in quantity and quality."

Connor, an <u>Episcopalian [18]</u> and <u>Democrat [19]</u>, was married on 23 Dec. 1902 to Sadie Hanes of Mocksville. They had no children. He was buried in the Chapel Hill Cemetery. There are portraits in the National Archives, the North Carolina Division of Archives and History, and the North Carolina Collection at The <u>University of North Carolina</u>, Chapel Hill [6].

### References:

Annual Reports of the Archivist of the United States 1934–42.

Biennial Reports of the North Carolina Historical Commission, 1903–22.

R. D. W. Connor, official correspondence (National Archives, Washington, D.C..

North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh), and personal papers (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

James L. Godfrey, "Robert Digges Wimberly Connor" (typescript, 1973, files, secretary of the faculty, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

H. G. Jones, The Records of a Nation (1969).

Hugh T. Lefler, "Robert Digges Wimberly Connor," in Keepers of the Past, ed. Clifford L. Lord (1965).

Waldo Gifford Leland, "R. D. W. Connor, First Archivist of the United States," American Archivist 16 (1953).

Mary L. Thornton, comp., A Bibliography of North Carolina, 1589–1956 (1958), and Official Publications of the Colony and State of North Carolina, 1749–1939 (1954).

#### **Additional Resources:**

"Robert D.W. Connor, First Archivist of the United States (Archivist: 1934–1941)." U.S. National Archives and Records Administration. http://www.archives.gov/about/history/archivists/connor.html [20] (accessed November 5, 2013).

Connor, R.D.W. "Adventures of an Amateur Archivist." *American Archivist* 6, no 1 (January 1943). 1-18. <a href="http://archivists.metapress.com/content/533587pmph1431l9/?p=db609bb0ad9c4febae1890183780ff5e&pi=1">http://archivists.metapress.com/content/533587pmph1431l9/?p=db609bb0ad9c4febae1890183780ff5e&pi=1</a> (accessed November 5, 2013).

"R. D. W. Connor." N.C. Highway Historical Marker F-39, N.C. Office of Archives & History. <a href="https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=F-39">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=F-39</a> [21] (accessed November 5, 2013).

R. D. W. Connor Papers, 1890-1950 (collection no. 02427). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <a href="http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/c/Connor,R.D.W.html">http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/c/Connor,R.D.W.html</a> [22] (accessed November 5, 2013).

"National Affairs: Historian; Librarian." *Time* magazine. Oct. 22, 1934. http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,847169,00.html [23] (accessed November 5, 2013).

#### **Image Credits:**

Fields, William C. "Portrait, Accession #: H.1973.61.1 [3]." 1973. North Carolina Museum of History.

"R.D.W. Connor Class of 1899 Educator: Historian Wilson, N.C." Photograph. *Yackety Yack* vol. 31. University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill: Dialectic and Philanthropic Literary Societies and the Fraternities. 1921. 14. <a href="https://archive.org/stream/yacketyyackseria1921univ#page/n31/mode/2up">https://archive.org/stream/yacketyyackseria1921univ#page/n31/mode/2up</a> [24] (accessed November 5, 2013).

# Subjects:

Biographies [25]

Educators [26]

Historians [27]

Public officials [28]

Writers, journalists, and editors [29]

## Authors:

Jones, H. G. [30]

# Origin - location:

Wilson [31]

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill [32]

#### From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [33]

1 January 1979 | Jones, H. G.

# Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/connor-robert-digges

#### Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/connor-robert-digges [2] https://ncpedia.org/biography/connor-george-whitfield [3] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?90107+ [4] https://ncpedia.org/biography/connor-henry-groves [5] https://ncpedia.org/supreme-court-north-carolina [6] https://ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [7] https://ncpedia.org/biography/aycock-charles-brantley [8] https://ncpedia.org/historical-commission [9] https://ncpedia.org/archives-and-history-office [10] https://ncpedia.org/historical-commission [9] https://ncpedia.org

historical-association [11] http://library.digitalnc.org/cdm/ref/collection/yearbooks/id/546 [12] http://archivists.metapress.com/content/533587pmph1431l9/?p=db609bb0ad9c4febae1890183780ff5e&pi=1 [13] https://archive.org/details/corneliusharnet00conngoog [14] https://archive.org/details/makersofnorthcar00conno [15] https://ncpedia.org/biography/hamilton-joseph-gr%C3%A9goire [16] https://ncpedia.org/biography/boyd-william-kenneth [17] https://archive.org/details/historyofnorthca01conn [18] https://ncpedia.org/episcopal-church [19] https://ncpedia.org/democratic-party [20] http://www.archives.gov/about/history/archivists/connor.html [21] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=F-39 [22] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/c/Connor,R.D.W.html [23] http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,847169,00.html [24] https://archive.org/stream/yacketyyackseria1921univ#page/n31/mode/2up [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [26] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [27] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/historians [28] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [29] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/writer [30] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/jones-h-g [31] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no